CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
WEDNESDAY FEBRUARY 15, 2012 

CONVENE: 7:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION
Consent Agenda
The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of January 10, 2012 meeting.

· February accounts payable.
· Resources and obligations reports - December and January
Public Hearing
· Completion of Wastewater Facility Plan Project Funded with Community Development Block Grant-American Recovery Reinvestment Act of 2009.
Administrative Matters
· Evaluate Water/Sewer rates 2012/2013 Budget Purposes
· Review of Sewer Ordinance
Old Business
Mayors Report
City Recorder Report
Public Works Report

Council/Committee Reports
Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director,Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410

Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
WEDNESDAY FEBRUARY 15, 2012

 CONVENED: 7:00 PM

CITY OFFICE

Mayor Anthony, opened the February 15, 2012 regular Council meeting at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Kathy Ritch, Sharon Dinger, Julie Bolling, Dawn O'Grady and Garla Rowe. Council member John Shurtleff was absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Director Jason Melo. 

Mayor Anthony led the Council in a prayer.

Citizens present were Sandy Wood,  Mary Schoenfeld,  Dave and Teri Johnson, Carol Hoover, Rodney Rogers, Besty Crist, Lee O'Brien, John Gartlitz and Sue Newstetter. 
Agenda Item No. 1 - Consent Agenda

Councilor Dinger questioned if the Baker Sanitary Franchise Agreement had been sent to Baker Sanitary for approval. If there had been any contact from Erin Hansen concerning the bench in the Peace Park. And if Accountant Bob Seymour had been contacted concerning gas reimbursements and taxable income.

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Franchise Agreement had been sent to Baker Sanitary. Erin Hansen had not contacted the City concerning the bench in the Peace Park. Erin had stated that if she was able to repair the bench it would have to be done when the weather was warm.  Accountant Bob Seymour had been contacted concerning gas reimbursements, and determined that gas reimbursements are not taxable as long as it is within the employees job description such as; being on call, and the reimbursement is not more than the Federal allowable amount of $0.555 per mile. 

Councilor Ritch asked if another organization was going to sponsor the Salmon BBQ this year. She also commented on Dennis and Jody Anthony giving Jason and Valerie a Christmas bonus saying that it was a wonderful gesture. She would like to discuss with the other Councilor's about budgeting money next fiscal year for employee bonuses.

Mayor Anthony explained that another organization was going to sponsor the Salmon BBQ, and the matter of the employee bonuses can be discussed at the budget meeting.
Councilor Ritch made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Agenda Item No. 2_Public Hearing

Completion of Wastewater Facility Plan Project Funded with Community Development Block Grant-American Recovery Reinvestment Act of 2009.
Mayor Anthony introduced Sue Newstetter from Eastern Oregon Professional Services to the audience and Council.  


Sue Newstetter
Sue explained that this was actually the second, second Public Hearing for the closeout of the sewer grant. The first, second Public Hearing was held nearly a year ago, because the project was believed to be complete. But there were still things that needed to be accomplished and there were still funds available for additional needed improvements on the project. Sue provided the Council with a summary of the project. Summary is herein attached and part of the record. 
Sue asked if there were any public comments. 

Councilor Ritch thanked Sue Newstetter, Valerie Russell and Jason Melo for all of their hard work.

Citizen Dave Johnson commented that he felt that the project was very beneficial for the City. The only thing that he felt was a poor choice was to install a  water tank instead of drilling a well for fresh water.
There were no other public comments.

Sue needs to finish the final paperwork and the project will be complete and the grant will be closed out.
Agenda Item No. 3 - Administrative Matters 


Evaluate Water and Sewer Rates for Budget Process

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that in order to complete the budget she would need to know what the water and sewer rates will be for the next fiscal year. The City has a Resolution that allows the City to raise the rates the first of July annually. The USDA commented that the City 's sewer rates are too low. Last year in order to qualify for a grant for our water system the City raised the water rates and lowered sewer rates. Because the City still owes the USDA a considerably amount of money we have to stay in compliance with their requirements. 
Discussion followed

Councilor O'Grady made a motion to raise the sewer rates $2.00 for fiscal year 2012/2013. Councilor Rowe seconded the motion. Councilor Bolling was in favor. Councilor Dinger and Councilor Ritch opposed. The motion passed with majority consent.


Sewer Ordinance Review
Council was provided with a draft copy of the sewer ordinance that the sewer committee has been revising. Copy of the draft ordinance is herein attached and part of the record.
Council discussion followed. Final editing will be done and then the Ordinance will be sent to the City Attorney for his review.
Agenda Item No. 4 - Old Business


Baker Sanitary Franchise Agreement
Mayor Anthony explained that the Baker Sanitary Franchise Agreement had been sent to the Attorney for his review. Attorney Dan Van Thiel had suggested some minor changes, mainly with wording. The agreement was forwarded to Baker Sanitary Services for their approval. Baker Sanitary Services has contacted the City and requested to add the statement that the Franchise will automatically renew. This statement was originally in the agreement, but the Attorney had suggested to remove the statement, because agreements tend to be forgotten if not reviewed regularly.  Baker Sanitary has
 agreed to take care of the recycle center and provide a chemical toilet for the park.
Agenda Item No. 5 - Staff Reports

City Recorder Valerie Russell

Development Code
City Recorder Valerie Russell provided the Council with a new copy of the Development Code and suggested that everyone become familiar with the material before the March 13, 2012 Public Hearing concerning the document. Valerie commented that there had already been a lot of contact from Citizens concerning the document. The Council meeting will held at 6:00 pm prior to the Public Hearing. The location will be changed to the Haines Elementary School if possible.

Government Ethics

The Government Ethics Commission will be sending all the Council members the Annual Statement of Economic Interest that must be filed by all Public Officials by April 15th of every year.

Yard Sale Maps
The Friends of Haines asked if the City would donate 200 copies of the map for the Community Yard Sale, which will be held on May 5th. The City has donated the copies of the maps for several years. 

Councilor Ritch made a motion for the City to provide the copies of the map for the Community Yard Sale. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.


Household Hazardous Waste Agreement
Valerie explained that Union County Commissioner Steve McClure had contacted her concerning an agreement that the City had entered into with Union, Wallowa and Baker County's in 2006. The DEQ will not allow Landfill's to dispose of household hazardous waste so a facility was built in LaGrande to handle the waste. The agreement states that each City will pay $3.17 per ton on the total amount of waste that is disposed of at their Landfill. Last year the Haines Landfill accepted 130 tons of waste, the fee would have been $414.00. The facility would like to start collecting the fees for 2012, but considering that the City was unaware that we were obligated to pay this fee they would be willing to wait until the next fiscal year so the City could budget the money. Most Cities have raised their disposal rate to cover the cost. If the City were to raise the rate by $0.50 a yard it would cover the cost. A new Resolution stating the increase in the disposal fee would need to be drafted and presented at a future Council meeting.
Public Works Jason Melo

Pesticide License 

Jason will be attending a class to obtain a pesticide license February 28th. He purchased a training manual for $22.50 that is required for the class. The Council agreed to reimburse the cost to him. The test will cost approximately $50.00.


Landfill Inspection
The DEQ did an inspection on the Landfill recently, the Landfill passed the inspection with no problems. The camper at the Landfill contains asbestos and can not be disposed of at the Landfill. 

Council will check to see what can be done with the camper.


Bio-Solids

The bio-solids from the sewer lagoons can be disposed of at the Landfill and buried.


Farm Lease

This month Jason and Dennis will be discussing the farm lease for this coming year with Jim Aldrich. 


Forty Acres at Landfill

Possibility of leasing the 40 acres at the Landfill for spring pasture to one of the nearby ranches.

Sewer Lagoon Algae
The new sewer pond has string algae growing , which can be a serious problem. Jason is looking at different options to eliminate the algae before it spreads to the other ponds.

Street Signs

A Boy Scout has volunteered to make new Street signs for the City for his Eagle project. All materials have been donated and the signs should be completed by the Fourth of July.


Water System Survey
Council was provided with a copy of the water system survey which is conducted by the Department of Human Services. The last survey was conducted in 2008. The main purpose of the survey is to evaluate the entire water system in terms of supplying safe drinking water to the public. There are some items that need to be completed that were addressed in the last survey before the DHS completes a new survey on the system.
Water System Survey from 2008 is herein attached and part of the record.


Grant for Water System Improvements
Jason spoke with Gary Viedorfer from the OBDD concerning a grant for the Water System Improvements. A letter stating that the City would like to apply for a grant to improve the Water System needs to be sent to the OBDD. If the OBDD thinks that the City will qualify for a grant they will send us an application. The application must be submitted before the March 31, 2012 deadline. The Water Master Plan does not have to be totally redone, it can be revised to reflect any needed updates.
Agenda Item No. 6 - Council Reports

Councilor Ritch 
Councilor Ritch thanked City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Director Jason Melo for all of their hard work and for staying on top of things.

Councilor Bolling
Councilor Bolling commented on the reoccurring problems with repeat offenders of the Dog Ordinance. Council needs to adopt a Resolution setting fines for the offenses.
Agenda Item No. 7 - Public Comments

Lee O'Brien

Citizen Lee O'Brien questioned how deep the well was at the water tower. The well is 180 feet.

There were no other public comments.

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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